David Hanson

211 North Linden Street

Hammond, LA 70401
27 November 1999

Dear Jim,


I had been telling myself for some time that I needed to write to you, when I got your sad note, dissolving the Ruskin Association. Thanks for that and countless other services you’ve done to Ruskin scholarship over the years. The profession owes you more than any of us can calculate.


The sabbatical year was extremely profitable. The great news is that The Early Ruskin Manuscripts—now expanded to an edition of the complete writings, 1826 to 1842, with bibliographies and notes—will form part of the Electronic Ruskin Project at Lancaster. That’s where it belongs, and an electronic edition provides really the only feasible venue for work of this scope. When I say “complete,” I mean a reediting of everything that doesn’t exist in a modern edition. I’m not reediting the letters, of course, and not the 1830 diary. I will reedit the poetry in Ruskin Family Letters, but that’s because RFL doesn’t provide ms. variants, and I mean to be consistent in providing a complete apparatus for all poems and nonepistolary prose texts. There will probably be some colonizing of the edition, as it were, with students at Lancaster taking on specific texts.

This extends the project, of course, but the sabbatical year combined with an opportunity to work extensively at the Beinecke and at Princeton has brought the job within manageable scope. Almost all the transcribing is finished. What remains is the long labor of textual collation, and preparing the notes. It’s a little ominous that I’ve gotten next to nothing done on the edition since I returned to Louisiana from sabbatical, but that’s owing to the upcoming Ruskin celebrations, and the consequent distractions—papers I’ve promised to deliver, and so on. Also, I still haven’t decided whether I’m completely nuts or not, but I accepted an invitation to edit another journal. When I went on leave, I gave up the editorship of Louisiana Literature, because I thought it time to make a break, and because I believed it unfair to ask a young colleague of mine to take over the job just for the year I was gone. Then an invitation came out of the blue to edit Nineteenth Century Studies, an interdisciplinary journal published by the Nineteenth Century Studies Association. This is obviously closer to my heart than the literary journal ever could be. Moreover, as various people had been pointing out to me recently, my work had grown intensely concentrated. How much does any one person need to know about Ruskin’s juvenilia. This seemed to be a way to break out of that concentration. Besides, it sure beats teaching a freshman English course. I told my dean that I would accept this editorship only if I was awarded release time to do it, and he agreed.

So here I am, with a file cabinet full of juvenilia text to edit, two talks to write for the centennial, a general article on the juvenilia commissioned for a book-length collection on Victorian juvenilia, a journal to edit, plus I did say I’d put together a small print edition of selected juvenilia for an outfit called the Juvenilia Press. Not to mention teaching, which has been enjoyable but time consuming this semester, as I had a new graduate seminar on autobiography to prepare. I’m getting a little unhinged, but, other than that, I wanted to let you know that the project is still very healthy, has a home, and needs only to be finished. Famous last words.

Best,

